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I. BACKGROUND

The SALP Board convened on September 6, 1995, to assess the nuclear safety
performance of WNP-2 for the period April 1, 1994, through September 2, 1995.
The Board was conducted in accordance with Management Directive 8.6,
"Systematic Assessment of Licensee Performance." The Board members included:
J. E. Dyer (Board Chairperson), Director, Division of Reactor Projects; K. E.
Brockman, Deputy Director, Division of Reactor Safety; D. D. Chamberlain,
Deputy Director, Division of Radiation Safety and Safeguards; and
W. H. Bateman, Director, Project Directorate IV-2, Office of Nuclear Reactor
Regulation. This assessment was reviewed and approved by the Regional
Administrator.

Functional Areas and Ratin s

Current Previous

Plant Operations
Maintenance
Engineering
Plant Support

II. PLANT OPERATIONS

Overall performance in the Plant Operation" area was adequate, with poorer
performance observed during the latter par t of the SALP period. Management's
inability to correct long-standing operator performance problems contributed
to an observed cyclical performance during the SALP period. Wh'.le the
technical quality of procedures was adequate, administrative control
procedures provided confusing guidance which impeded effective implementation,
particularly in the area of systems configuration management. Problem
identification activities improved during the SALP period, but management was
unable to implement effective corrective actions to prevent the recurrence of
problems.

Management support for operations was mixed and unable to prevent the cyclical
, performance observed during the SALP period. Several operator distractions
including a high background noise level, an ineffective work management system
and inefficient assignment of wor k ar as in the control room created
challenges to operator control, comm6',,'ations, and o sersight of plant
activities. Management initiatives to correct these distractions were
implemented late in the SAL" aeriod after plant events and NRC involvement,
but have not yet demonstrated long-lasting results. Operations was not a
demanding customer and seemed reluctant to assert its leadership role in
challenging other plant organizations for support. As a result, operators
often expedited work, attempting to compensate for poor preparation of
maintenance and engineering activities. This contributed to operator work
arounds and nonconservative operating decisions as evidenced by recent
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troubleshoo'ting activities for a degraded reactor feedwater pump without
adequate initial engineering support.

Operating procedures were found to be technically adequate in most cases, but
administrative controls permitted inconsistent implementation. Administrative
guidance and practices for the independent verification and performance of
mandatory steps of procedures were riot clear and contributed to procedure
adherence problems. The quality of Emergency Operating Procedures improved
during this SALP period.

Operations performance at power showed improvement for the last half of 1994
when the plant operated essentially at full power, but degraded significantly
during 1995 as the the plant became challenged with recovery from three scrams
and resultant forced outages. The principal problems identified during the
periods of poor performance involved inadequate configuration management,
failure to follow procedures, and continued operations without effectively
dealing with degraded and inoperable equipment. These problems resulted in
plant startup with the reactor water cleanup system in an improper lineup;
continued operation with an inoperable control room ventilation system;
startup with an inoperable intermediate range monitor; and improper clearance
tagging, control rod manipulations, and breaker and valve lineups. A common
feature exhibited among several of these problems was inadequate self-checking
and independent verification of plant activities, both at the time of
performance and during subsequent operator rounds. Additional problems
identified with operator log taking contributed to securing shutdown cooling
for an excessive period during an outage and making mode changes with
inoperable containment isolation valves and with an inoperable main steam
leakage control system. Operator response to plant transients was good
throughout the SALP period and refueling activities improved significantly
between the 1994 and 1995 outages.

The quality of operator training improved during the SALP period as evidenced
by the use of a new plant simulator and good initial and requalification exam
results; however, practices and formality observed in the simulator were not
successfully transferred to the control room. Ouring training in the
simulator, operators would maintain a formal approach to operations but,
during routine plant operations, control room communications and conduct were
not as thorough and formal. Weaknesses were still apparent with operator
knowledge of Technical Specification requirements and systems interactions as
evidenced by poor operator response to a high suppression pool level and water
in the control room ventilation system. Instances of poor equipment operator
performance also appeared to be indicative'pf geficiencies in training.

While the overall identification of problems by operators has improved,
operators were not always timely in identifying degraded equipment and
deficient personnel performance. guality assurance audits and surveillances
also effectively identified a number of problems. However, the resultant
problem investigations were often incomplete and generally addressed symptoms
rather than the cause, emphasizing what happened rather than why it happened.
As a result, the root cause and generic implications of identified problems
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were not always considered, resulting in narrowly focused corrective actions
which were ineffective and allowed repeat problems to occur.

The performance rating is Category 3 in the Plant Operations area.

III. NINTENANCE

Overall performance in the maintenance area was good, with actions having been
taken to build on the previous level of performance. Station management
focused on improving the material condition of the plant and achieved positive
results. However, continued problems existed with the technical adequacy of
procedures, especially surveillance procedures; individual adherence to
procedural guidance and direction; supervisory oversight and control of work
activities; and planning and coordination of maintenance work.

The overall positive impact of maintenance activities on plant operations was
demonstrated by an improvement in the material condition of the plant. The
backlog of both preventive and corrective maintenance tasks was reduced
through implementation of a work prioritization system that focused most
attention on safety equipment. Therefore, improved plant condition was most
evident in the safety-related systems and components. Improvements in the
balance-of-plant equipment were not as evident, but improved balance-of-plant
material conditon did reduce plant challenges during the SALP period.

The maintenance organization was staffed with qualified personnel. However,
there were numerous instances where personnel errors and poor work practices
adversely impacted plant operations. Examples of this include the dropping of
light" into the reactor vessel during Refueling Outage 9 and the unauthorized
modification of a door gasket in the emergency filtration system whicn
rendered the system inoperable. Oeficiencies in the conduct of
instrumentation and control activities were also prevalent. Several
surveillance procedures were found to be technically deficient. Additionally,
in a number of instances, technicians were inattentive to detail or failed to
comply with the procedures which were available. This resulted in several
engineered safety feature actuations and a significant reactor water level
transient.

Weak planning and coordination of work activities often created unnecessary
challenges for operators. An improved integrated scheduling process was
initiated late in the SALP period; however, long-term results had not been
seen. The overall conduct of work during the open vessel por'thon of the 1995
outage was significantly improved over the 1994 outage.

equality assurance was integrated into the maintenance area to a much greater
extent than during the previous SALP period. SelF-assessments were conducted
in the maintenance a'nd planning departments; quality assurance took on a
proactive role in reviewing root cause analyses and corrective action plans;
and. individual accountability was stressed by management.



The performance rating is Category 2 in the Maintenance area.

IV. ENGINEERING

Overall performance in the Engineering area was adequate, The licensee
continued with programs to enhance engineering involvement in industry
activities, maintain a low engineering backlog, and improve engineering s

,involvement in plant modifications. However,, a number of concerns remain from
previous SALP periods, inc'luding a lack of technical depth and breadth of root
cause determinations and corrective actions, the need for NRC stimulus to

'pursue problems, and a lack of teamwork and communication between
organizations. Resolution of some problems was ineffective because
engineering tended to focus on the first plausible explanation, rather than
analyzing for multiple root causes or corrective actions.

Overall quality of design engineering activities remained consistent with the
previous SALP period. The licensee maintained a low backlog of design
modifications, although technical problems were identified with design
modification packages. These included the control room ventilation system
being inoperable during modification installation and a modification to
correct a single failure problem with a containment penetration that resulted
in the creation of two additional single failures that were not identified
during the design process. Weaknesses in control of design analyses were also
identified, as exemplified by a lack of rigor in documentation of assumptions
and instrument uncertainties used in calculations. The quality of licensing
submittals was improved, particularly when industry examples were incorporated
into the packages. The timeliness of licensing submittals was also improved,
especially those required for refueling outages.

Engineering support for operations and maintenance activities tended to react
slowly to identified problems and was not always effective. Operability
evaluations of degraded equipment were often untimely and narrowly focused and
did not always provide a sound technical basis for the resultant conclusion.
This resulted in poor or untimely evaluations for degraded snubber supports,
an inoperable intermediate range monitor, reactor feedwater pump operating
anomalies, and several conditions affecting the control room ventilation
system operability. Poor technical support was also provided for the
maintenance program for relief valve setting and testing, translation of
design information for suppression pool level instrument calibration, and
like-for-like replacement of a safety-related level switch. The licensee's
program and engineering support for motor-operated valve maintenance and
testing were considered good. tpW~

Many of these plant support issues could have been be;.er coordinated and more
effectively dispositioned througH more effective involvement and utilization
of the system engineers. The licensee has increased the emphasis of system
engineering involvement in operability determinations; however, the system
engineer determinations did not appear to be critically- or effectively
analyzed prior'o the licensee reaching an operability determination. While
some system engineers have identified significant issues, involvement in
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problem identification and resolution, procedure quality, and addressing
technical issues on their systems appears lacking. System engineer knowledge
and understanding of their systems, and the impact on other systems and plant
operations, was inconsistent. The licensee has initiated a training program
to improve the system engineer's understanding of the effe ts of their systems
on integrated plant operation and response, although the effectiveness of this
training was not yet evident,

There was a significant increase in the number of problems documented in
licensee initiated problem evaluation requests (PERs) during this SALP period.
In several cases, however, a PER was not generated until an issue was
extensively developed. In addition, the engineering staff did not always
generate PERs for issues that were identified by the engineering staff, nor
were issues under engineering's purview for resolution. Resolution of
engineering problems still tended to focus on the first plausible explanation,
possible cause, or corrective action, sometimes resulting in inappropriate
solutions to more complex technical problems.

V. PLANT SUPPORT

The overall performance in the Plant Support area was good. While some areasof Plant Support performed well during the SALP period, fundamental weaknesses
in the implementation of the radiation protection program were noted,particularly during the latter part of the SALP period.

Performance in the Radiological Controls area was adequate. Significant
challenges remain to be addressed to implement an effective radiation
protection program. Several aggressive initiatives were identified for action
in the ALARA source term reduction program, but total exposure at WNP-2 has
remained excessively high for the past several years. Hanagement has not beeneffective in assuring that established programs were properly implemented andthat timely, effective corrective actions for identified problems were taken.
Continuing problems were noted copcerning high radiation area controls, the
radiation protection organization's coverage of work activities, radiation
worker practices and procedural compliance, the radiation work permit program,
and delayed responses to corrective action documents by the radiation
protection organization. Good performance was noted in the general radiation
worker training program, but instructions given to radiation workers in
specific prejob briefings were sometimes inadequate to address radiological
safety issues. Good to excellent performance was noted in radiologicaleffluent control, water chemistry, radiological environmental monitoring,
radioactive waste, and transportation of radioactive materials programs.

Performance in the Emergency Preparedness area was generally strong duringthis SALP period, with excellent performance in the 1994 annual emergency
exercise. The exercise scenario provided a proper challenge to demonstrate
the exercise objectives and the licensee's self-critique was excellent. The
licensee maintained an effective relationship with offsite emergency response
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organizations. During simulator walkthrough scenarios, control room personnel
demonstrated an appropriate knowledge of emergency response duties.

Performance in the security program ranged from good in most areas to
excellent in the fitness-for-duty area. The security program received
excellent support from senior management. Strong support was provided by
other plant departments to maintain security systems in a proper state of
operation. Initial analysis of numerous door alarms was not adequate to
determine if the major cause of alarms was maintenance or human error. The
security force did not properly implement security procedures regarding a
prank by plant workers.

Hixed performance was noted in the Fire Protection area. Material condition
of the fire protection equipment was satisfactory. However, plant operators
inappropriately used the fire protection water system for nonfire protection
activities. Fire brigade and fire watch programs were appropriately
implemented. Problems identified early in the SALP period with safe shutdown
analyses were addressed by the licensee. The licensee designated resources to
resolve Thermo-Lag and fire barrier seal issues, although the schedule for
final resolution is extended with some completion dates of 1999. Housekeeping
during the SALP period was generally considered excellent.

Self-assessment efforts in the Plant Support area were generally very good,
with comprehensive audits and surveillances being performed. However,
assessments and corrective actions have not been effective in preventing
recurring problems with implementation of the radiation protection program.

The performance rating is Category 2 in the Plant Support area.
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